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File:  E/6/1/5

Report to the Wellington Regional Council

from Stuart Macaskill, Chairman

Chairman’s Report

1.
Local Government New Zealand Matters

(1)
Zone 4 Meeting

Cr Shields and Ted Maguire attended the Zone 4 meeting at Martinborough on Monday, 21 May.  Cr Shields may wish to report.

(2)  
2000 Conference

At its last meeting,  Council approved the attendance of Cr Turver at Local Government New Zealand Conference in Christchurch in addition to Cr Shields and myself.  One further matter that requires consideration by Council, concerns the exercise of this Council’s votes on any matters coming up for a formal vote.  This may included elections and remits.  Normal practice is for the Council Chairperson to exercise the votes after consultation with the other Wellington Region Councillors present. 

Another matter to note is that four people from this Council will be involved in workshop panels – Cr Shields, Mr Stone, Mr Maguire and myself.  One could modestly say this reflects the calibre of people associated with this Council and the Council’s general standing in Local Government circles.

Recommendation

That Council’s votes at the 2000 Local Government New Zealand Conference be exercised by the Chairman in consultation with Crs Shields and Turver.

2.
Civic Assurance

The Council is a shareholder in the New Zealand Local Government Insurance Corporation Limited (trading as Civic Assurance).  The company’s Annual General Meeting is to take place on Wednesday, 21 June.  The meeting papers are tabled.

One of the matters to be considered is the election of Directors.  When nominations were invited (subsequent to the last Council meeting), I took the opportunity to nominate Mr Stone as I believe his commercial experience and expertise would be of significant benefit to the company.  Two Directors are retiring by rotation – Mr Warwick Davis and Cr Paul Rieger of the Manawatu-Wanganui Regional Council.  Both have offered their services for re-election.

Give that there are three nominations to fill the two vacancies , an election is to be held.  This will take place at the Annual General Meeting with voting by proxy or by appointed representatives.

Recommendation

(a) That the Council endorse the nomination of Mr Stone for Directorship to the Company

(b) Authorise the Council Chairman to exercise the Council’s vote at the Annual General Meeting.

3.
Triennial Review of Constituencies and Membership

Like this Council, all Local Authorities are currently undertaking Triennial Reviews of their representation.

Some Councillors have drawn attention to proposals of two territorial authorities  in this region - Hutt City Council and Kapiti Coast District Council to do away with wards, so that all councillors are elected “at large”.  (Upper Hutt City Council has used to “at large” elections for a number of years).

It is known that some councillors and others in the community have strong views about the impacts of such a change in terms of fair representation of the different communities of interest within a city or district.  Traditionally, the Regional Council has not involved in “local” issues, but this Council certainly has shown itself to be more willing to be involved in community issues.

Also it should be noted that there are statutory requirements for territorial authorities to refer their proposals to the Regional Council (Ward boundary changes may impact on regional constituent boundaries).  However, we have no formal mechanism for dealing with these at the political level.

My view is that our Subcommittee, chaired by Cr Gibson, could consider  proposals forwarded to the Regional Council by the region’s territorial authorities and that the Subcommittee be authorised to make any submissions on behalf of this Council – but only after the Regional Councillors from the relevant constituencies are consulted.  A delegation for this is quite appropriate as there may be insufficient time for the Subcommittee to make recommendations for consideration at a subsequent Council meeting.

4.
Terms of Reference

Each Standing Committee, except the Regional Land Transport Committee, has now reviewed its Terms of Reference.  The Regional Land Transport Committee will do so at its next scheduled meeting on 20 June.

All Standing Committees’ recommendations will be reported to the Policy and Finance Committee meeting on 4 July.  At that time, the Policy and Finance Committee will  address the various matters raised at the Standing Committee meetings and in addition, other Terms of Reference as follows:

(a) General  responsibilities of Standing Committees

(b) Policy and Finance Sub-Committee

(c) Policy and Finance Committee

(d) Council

5.
Visit from Unicity Committee from Durban, South Africa

Councillors will recall the visit to Wellington during March last by a study group from Durban, South Africa.  That group visited both Wellington and Melbourne.  Another visited Rome and Paris.   They clearly valued their time with us. A copy of their study tour report has been forwarded to us and is tabled.

6.
World Bank Study Tour

As you may be aware, Council hosted a visit from a World Bank Study Group on Wednesday, 17 May as part of a study tour of New Zealand.  The primary purpose of the tour was to look at local government reform here and management of natural disaster risks. They visited a number of other organisations  in Wellington.  Feedback following their visit from Wellington Regional Council was, again, very positive.

7. 
Leave of Absence – Cr Laidlaw

Cr Laidlaw advises that he has been asked to act as a Commonwealth observer at the election in Zimbabwe in June and requests leave of absence from 1 June until 26 June.  He advises that while the election is scheduled for 24/25 June, he is required to be in Harare at the beginning of the month as part of a Commonwealth reconnaissance group preparing the ground.

8.
Hutt/Mana Energy Trust

It is worth noting that John Allard was one of a small number of people invited to join a focus group to advise the Hutt/Mana Energy Trust on investment of its assets.  The role was in a personal capacity and not as a representative of the Wellington Regional Council.

Congratulations, John.

9.
Cr Shields’ Overseas Visit
As Councillors are aware, Cr Shields travelled overseas recently to the UK and Europe.  For much of her absence, she was on holiday, but she did spend a few days looking at Local Government in London and Italy.  Cr Shields has now provided a most interesting report, a copy of which is appended. (Attachment 1)
Council asked that Cr Shields brief us on her return and I will be asking her to comment further at the meeting.

STUART MACASKILL

Chairman
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